NEWBURY TOWN COUNCIL                                                                               Policy & Resources



Minutes of a meeting of the Policy & Resources Committee held on 

Monday 26 April 2021 at 7.30 pm. (Zoom meeting)
Present
Councillors: Martin Colston (Chairperson); Sarah Slack; Jeff Beck; Jo Day; Jon Gage;               Gary Norman, Elizabeth O’Keeffe, Roger Hunneman (Substitute for Cllr. Sue Farrant), Steve Masters and Erik Pattenden. 
In attendance
Hugh Peacocke, Chief Executive Officer.
63. Apologies for absence 
Councillor Sue Farrant
64. Absent

None
65. Declarations of interest and dispensations
The Chief Executive Officer declared that Councillors Jeff Beck and Erik Pattenden are also Members of West Berkshire District Council, which is declared as a general interest on their behalf and a dispensation is in place to allow them to partake in discussions relating to West Berkshire Council (WBC) business.    
66. Minutes
Proposed: Councillor Jeff Beck
Seconded: Councillor Erik Pattenden
Resolved: That the minutes of the meeting of the Policy & Resources Committee held on Monday 1 February be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairperson.

67. Questions and petitions from members of the public
There were 3 questions received from Mrs. Paula Saunderson: 

1.
“Please will Newbury Town Council investigate increasing the number of Communication channels it operates to include the ability, via the Web Site, to sign up to receive ENEWS VIA EMAIL on a regular basis, thank you?”
The Council was investigating options to increase the number of its communication channels, including a subscriber option to the Council website. The Council would advise Mrs. Saunderson when this was available.

2.
“Please will Newbury Town Council investigate using more updated Software for Public Consultations which allow us to ‘Save as we enter’ , or ‘Save and Go back later’, and enable us to ‘Receive a Copy’ at the end of  completion, thank you?”

The Council will investigate the technology required and the cost of installing and using it. 

3.
“Further to NTC Strategy version 2 - Page18 – 3.A.4, please will Newbury Town Council put in place a more detailed Biodiversity Policy to ensure all Open Spaces and Buildings are enhanced for the benefit of other species which we need to live alongside, and to help restore the terrible State of Nature, thank you?”
This question to be referred to the Green Spaces Working Group for consideration.
The meeting noted that the Council intended to carry out biodiversity surveys at Wash Common, Victoria Park and Newtown Road Cemetery and asked that these proposals be publicised.

68. Members’ questions and petitions
There were none.
69. Berkshire Youth
The meeting received a report from Berkshire Youth on the operation of the Council’s Service Level Agreement for the provision of youth outreach services in Newbury, over the first 3 months of 2021. The report also addressed questions submitted by Members. 

Members thanked Berkshire Youth for the comprehensive Report and the services delivered despite the challenges of Lockdown. The Council is looking forward to the opening of the Waterside Centre and the facilities that it will provide for the youth of the area. Members also thanked Berkshire Youth for the training provided to the Friends of Speen Moor and their support for the Council’s Youth event planned in June.

70. Health and Safety Report
The meeting received the quarterly Health and Safety report and noted the status of the matters listed. 
The CEO told the meeting that the ROSPA playgrounds inspection report had now been received (HS9) and that there were a number of urgent matters requiring attention. The Community services manager will bring these matters to the attention of the Community services Committee meeting in June.
Re HS 12, the annual lift inspection, the Committee asked that if possible this should be completed before 21 June, when Lockdown restrictions are scheduled to be lifted.

71. Debts over £500 and more than three months old.
The Committee noted the debts over £500 and more than three months old, which relate to the Town hall tenants. The CEO is progressing these matters with one of the tenants and awaiting proposals form the other.

72. List of Payments 

The Committee noted the payments made during the period 1 January 2021 to 
31 March 2021. The Chairman pointed out that all of these payments had been    approved by 2 members authorised to sign payments and members asked that officers look at ways to avoid duplication of work for Members in this matter- the CEO will take this up with the Accounts team.
73. Income and Expenditure Account 2020/21
The Committee Noted the Income and Expenditure Account for the period ended 

31 December 2020.  
74. Budget Monitoring 2020/21 

   The Committee received the Income and Expenditure Account to 31 March 2020. The    CEO reported that the financial outcome for the year was in line with the Council’s forecast, despite the pandemic. A fall in receipts in some areas had been matched by reduced expenditure for events cancelled and other projects which had been deferred due to the restrictions.
Proposed: Councillor Martin Colston
Seconded: Councillor Steve Masters

Resolved: To approve the expenditure against cost centres that are over the approved budget levels, as presented in Appendix 5 (Attached)
75. Town Council Reserves and Expenditure of S.106 and CIL monies in 2021/22 

   The Committee noted the balance in reserves at 31 March 2021 and the anticipated  levels (subject to full audit) of general reserves at 31 March 2020.

Proposed: Councillor Jeff Beck
Seconded: Councillor Roger Hunneman

Resolved: To approve the use and allocation of earmarked funds not already allocated in budget 2021-22 ( as per appendix 6 attached)
76. Council Meetings over the period from 7 May to 21 June (Appendix 7)

  The Committee considered the report from the CEO setting out the position regarding  Coronavirus Regulations and Zoom meetings, which are due to expire on 6 May and the issues arising from face-to-face meetings in the Council Chamber while restrictions are in place. It was noted that Working Groups may continue to meet virtually.

Proposed: Councillor Elizabeth O’Keeffe
Seconded: Councillor Gary Norman

Resolved: To approve the following arrangements:
· Cancel scheduled Council meetings on 12th of May and 17th of May (Mayor making) as well as 14th of June

· Reschedule Annual Meeting of the Council for 4:30 PM on 4th of May

· Hold a Council meeting on the 22nd of June (annual accounts and annual return must be approved by 30th of June)

· To hold the Mayor -making ceremony in the Corn exchange on Sunday 27 June

· To establish a Working Group to proceed via Zoom with the consultation items, such as planning applications, for Planning and Highways Committee, with the same procedures and public access as the Committee operates.
· Saturday surgeries to resume from the 22nd of May (after the by election and after further easing of restrictions on the 17th of May)
The amended schedule of meetings for 2021-22 is attached for information (including Planning and Highways Committee meeting moved form 3 august to 2 August.)
77. Internal Audit Report (Appendix 8)
The Committee received the final interim internal audit report for the financial year 2020/21 from Auditing Solutions Ltd and considered the recommendations arising from the Report, namely:

· R1: to align the Council’s Standing Orders more closely to the NALC model document including appropriate and detailed reference to the Council’s formal contracting arrangements 
(See Minute No. 79 and 80 below)

· R2: Expenditure incurred should only be reallocated from one budget heading to another where a genuine miscoding has occurred in processing the original entry- the RFO will ensure that the accounts comply with this

· R3: The Council should determine an appropriate approach to the recovery of all long-standing debts, including pursuing recovery through the courts if deemed appropriate- 
All debts over 3 months old and in excess of £500 are reported quarterly to this Committee. Where practicable, the Council will pursue recovery through the courts.

· R4: The Council should determine whether the percentage contribution for the one highlighted employee should be amended in future months with, potentially, reimbursement made for over-deducted contributions in earlier months of the year- 
This matter has been referred to our payroll consultants, DCK, and has been resolved.
Proposed: Councillor Steve Masters
Seconded: Councillor Erik Pattenden

Resolved: To approve the recommendations arising from the Report and the actions taken above.
78. Update on the Council’s Strategy (2019-2024) Action Plan (Appendix 9)
The Committee noted the position at 31 March 2021 and thanked officers for the progress made on so many items in the Strategy.
79. Review of the Council’s Financial Regulations

The CEO told the Committee that the items for review covered:
· The CEO now carrying out RFO duties

· Some minor changes to reflect the Council’s change to internet banking arrangement, and

· Transferring provisions around contracts to Standing orders, as recommended by the Council’s internal auditor ( See minute 77 above)

Proposed: Councillor Jo Day
Seconded: Councillor Jeff Beck

Resolved: To approve the amendments to the Council’s Financial Regulations

80. Review of the Council’s Standing Orders 

The Committee considered the proposed amendments, which including moving the provisions on Contracts from the Council’s Financial regulations to Standing Orders, as recommended by the Council’s internal auditor ( see minutes No. 77 and 79 above). Regarding the proposed name change to the Civic Pride, Arts and Leisure Committee      (to be renamed Civic Pride, Arts and Culture Committee), the Chair of CPA & L, Councillor Jo Day, asked that the names and terms of reference of the Committee be reviewed at the earliest opportunity.

Proposed: Councillor Jeff Beck
Seconded: Councillor Roger Hunneman
Resolved: To recommend to full Council that they approve the proposed changes to the Council’s Standing Orders.
81. Forward Work Programme for Policy and Resources Committee meetings 2021/22
The Committee noted the Forward Work Programme for Policy and Resources Committee meetings 2021/22. Agreed to add the reports from Berkshire Youth to the Work programme.
82. Exclusion of the Press and Public

Proposed: Councillor Jeff Beck
Seconded: Councillor Gary Norman
Resolved: That the press and public be excluded from the meeting for the following items of business because publicity would be prejudicial to the public interest by reason of the confidential personal business to be discussed.
83. Staff Sub Committee
The Committee noted the business transacted at the Staff Subcommittee meeting on    8 March 2021.
The Chairman declared the meeting closed at 8.35 pm.
Signed: _________________



Date: ________________



    Chairman
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